MINUTES HELD ON TUESDAY 28th APRIL 2009, AT 2.00PM

AT THE VILLAGE HALL, NEWTON SOLNEY

Present: 
Mr D Buchanan (DB) Chairman Newton Solney Parish Council


Mrs S Ellis (SE) Councillor Newton Solney Parish Council

Insp M Pickard (MP) Derbyshire Constabulary


Sgt A Knott (AK) Derbyshire Constabulary


Mr D Tidy (DT) Leader Newton Park Residents’ Association


Mrs J Storer (JS) Clerk Newton Solney Parish Council
DB welcomed everyone to the meeting.   He said that whilst all had the same aim of improving road safety there were areas of disagreement on how this could be best achieved.    He highlighted the Parish Council’s (PC’s) ideas and stated that Derbyshire County Council (DCC) had implemented some of them.    One idea that had not been implemented was the PC’s wish to extend the 30 mph limit to the bottom of the hill leading from the village to Burton, together with associated traffic calming measures. 
MP explained that he is the Head of Roads Policing Dept and that AK is the Traffic Management Officer for the Force.  The setting of speed limits is the responsibility of DCC.   The Police are one of the statutory consultees for amendments proposed by DCC, but DCC are under no legal obligation to accept the advice of the police.
AK advised that all speeding issues are considered in accordance with national guidelines which consider many factors including the speed which vehicles are travelling at and collision data.  Priorities are assessed on a national basis.
Both AK and MP had driven the relevant part of the road today and agreed with recent surveys which have suggested that the current 40 mph limit is the right speed for the road. The experimental 30 mph limit which had been tried from 17.02.03 to 18.08.04 was not enforceable.  It was explained that drivers drive according to perceived hazards, and the topography of the road and its surroundings.   Surveys indicated that drivers considered the road to be correctly designated a 40 mph zone.
DB said that it did not seem logical to accept a higher speed limit just because the lower one was difficult to enforce.   That was tantamount to saying that if a law was hard to enforce then it should be abandoned.   DB indicated that there are 28 houses at Newton Park that all access the road at one point.   This together with the hotel would suggest that there is the need for a 30 mph limit.  DT concurred with this thought and suggested that as a driver, he felt the limit was 30 mph.   MP reiterated that they had driven along the road today and that he felt that the 40 mph limit is right, but perhaps with appropriate warning signs at the bend, due to its severity.

A discussion took place about the adherence to speed limits for those drivers who are over the drink driving limit. MP said that visibility issues associated with private drives cannot be considered in relation to proposals to alter the speed limit. 
AK advised that about 85% of drivers in the 40 mph zone were travelling at speeds no more than 43 mph and that if the speed limit was lowered, the majority of motorists would be travelling above the speed limit.  When the experimental speed limit of 30 mph was in force the majority of drivers were still exceeding the speed limit by the same amount.  The 40 mph limit was made permanent on 04.11.05.

MP stated that in order to reduce the limit to 30 mph additional actions would have to be taken, either increased traffic enforcement or traffic management.
The speed checks can be carried out by the police, community speedwatch or by local safer neighbourhood team.  The police do not have sufficient manpower and resources to satisfy the demand from parish councils etc and so rely on the assistance from other resources.
DT asked if the accident levels for Newton Solney, in comparison with an average village, were high.   MP had looked at the various data and this road is a low risk category being classed as category four out of a five.   Since it is a low level risk the  limited resources are allocated elsewhere.
AK confirmed that the police will continue to monitor the situation and will provide the experimental limit data and the latest survey results, taken on 23.02.09.

MP confirmed that all the reasons for the recent collisions are considered in reaching a decision.   Several collisions have been due to alcohol and speed. 

DB said that we would have to agree to disagree about the potential effectiveness of a 30mph limit.   

DB thanked all for attending and the meeting concluded at 2.55 pm.
